EXPLORING SCHOOL VIOLENCE AND SAFETY CONCERNS



ILLINOIS CRIMINAL JUSTICE INFORMATION AUTHORITY CENTER FOR JUSTICE RESEARCH AND EVALUATION

EMILEE GREEN, RESEARCH ANALYST

Abstract: Although school violence is not a new phenomenon, school safety continues to be a leading public health concern, particularly following high-profile school shootings. In response to these events, many schools have quickly implemented strategies to enhance safety, but research indicates certain responses may actually worsen student well-being. This literature review is the first in a two-part series providing an overview of factors that can affect school safety, including school climate, bullying, and school violence.

Introduction

Ensuring a healthy learning environment for youth is a top priority for educational institutions, families, health agencies, policymakers, and other stakeholders.¹ Although overall rates of school violence in the United States have considerably decreased,² the threat of violence remains a problem for today's students. In 2017, a national survey revealed approximately 6% of students³ had been threatened or injured with a weapon in the 12 months prior to taking the survey, and 6.7% of students skipped school due to feeling unsafe in the prior 30 days.⁴ In addition, school shootings have contributed to the perception that schools are becoming increasingly dangerous; thus, parents and public officials have placed increased focus on enhancing school safety.⁵

School safety includes programs, behaviors, and risk reduction efforts that serve to improve students' well-being and help them succeed within a safe environment.⁶ Some schools have adopted deterrence-based approaches for improving safety, such as zero-tolerance policies, while others have invested in technology, such as metal detectors and security cameras.⁷ Others have taken preventative approaches, such as school- or community-based violence prevention programs.⁸ Schools may also combine multiple approaches. Though the overall evidence base for what works in school safety is somewhat limited, research has found that addressing and improving school climate, targeting bullying behavior, and using research and evidence to guide violence prevention are some of the critical steps for creating and maintaining a safe learning environment for students.⁹

School Climate

School climate includes the overall feelings and attitudes that comprise a school's environment.¹⁰ While there are many factors that affect school climate, they are often encompassed within five major categories:¹¹

- Safety (e.g., physical safety, social-emotional safety)
- Relationships (e.g., respect for diversity, social support)
- Teaching and learning (e.g., social, emotional, ethical, or civic learning)
- Institutional environment (e.g., physical surroundings, resources)
- School improvement process (e.g., continuous improvement, action planning)

A positive school climate embraces respect between students, teachers, and administration; offers ample opportunities for student engagement; emphasizes strong values of equality and inclusion; and communicates shared norms and goals.¹² Payne (2018) argued that ultimately the most fundamental component of a positive school climate is trusting and supportive relationships between the members of a school's community, as those relationships affect all other dimensions of the climate.¹³ Prior research has found students who perceive a positive school climate are more likely to report fewer negative behaviors (e.g., skipping school, getting into fights) than students who perceive a negative school climate.¹⁴ Other studies have found that negative school climate is associated with increased bullying behavior and student misconduct.¹⁵ A 2016 report from the RAND Corporation found school climate had the strongest association with school violence after controlling for other school characteristics.¹⁶

Research indicates student perceptions of school climate can vary based on gender identity, race or ethnicity, grade level, and sexual orientation.¹⁷ Specifically, students with emotional or behavioral disorders, those who identify as gender non-conforming or LGBTQ+, and people of color may perceive a more negative school climate related to experiencing discrimination, bullying, or harassment.¹⁸ Researchers have emphasized that strategies to improve school safety must consider school climate, student demographics, and individual school factors when pursuing safety interventions.¹⁹

Developing a consensus on the definition of school climate may provide more concrete guidance to schools on how it can be improved and narrow the gap between school climate research and practice.²⁰ School climate data collection via surveys, interviews, focus groups, and other methods could inform school improvements and help formulate short-, intermediate-, and long-term goals that target specific issues.²¹

Bullying

The most common definition of bullying is "unwanted, aggressive behavior among school aged children that involves a real or perceived power imbalance."²² In many definitions, the behavior must be repetitive or ongoing and not one-time arguments or fights,²³ but other researchers have suggested that since singular incidents of bullying behavior can be immensely harmful, redefining the concept to include intensity, as well as frequency, may be important.²⁴ Research studies measure bullying via self-report, parent or teacher reports, and peer assessments, though bullying behavior is often hidden from adult supervision, creating challenges in measuring its actual prevalence.²⁵

According to self-report surveys collected by the World Health Organization (WHO), bullying prevalence varies between countries. Surveys indicated between 0.3% and 30% of students reported perpetration during the 2017-2018 school year, while between 0.5% and 32% reported victimization. The WHO also found bullying victimization decreased with age and that boys were more likely to report physical bullying behavior. Finally, boys and girls reported equal physical victimization, while girls reported increased cyberbullying victimization.²⁶

According to the U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics' National Crime Victimization Survey, approximately 20% of U.S. students ages 12 to 18 reported being bullied during the 2017 school year, a decrease from 29% in 2005.²⁷ In the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Youth Risk Behavior Survey, 15% of students reported being cyberbullied.²⁸

Many believe bullying is a normal part of growing up,²⁹ but research has shown that when bullying is unaddressed or normalized, it can have a significant impact on students' mental health and their relationships with their peers.³⁰ Students who are being bullied may be more likely to skip or dropout of school and suffer lowered self-esteem.³¹ Being cyberbullied can lead to real-world consequences, including increased mental health concerns and suicidal ideation in youth.³² Bullying victimization has also been associated with increased likelihood of youth substance use.³³

Bullying can reinforce a negative school climate and decrease students' feelings of safety and belonging.³⁴ Previous research has also linked bullying and violent behavior;³⁵ bullies may be more likely to perpetrate teen dating violence³⁶ and may be at increased risk of developing social problems and displaying aggression toward others.³⁷ While bullied students do not always demonstrate violent behavior, a portion of those who have been victimized may engage in aggressive or retaliatory behavior³⁸ and may be at higher risk for mental health disorders, such as depression³⁹ and anxiety.⁴⁰ One study that examined the effects of bullying on a large birth cohort of 9,242 participants found those who were bullied as children were more likely to access mental health services throughout their lives, demonstrating the long-term effects of bullying on mental health.⁴¹

School Violence

School violence is a broad category encompassed by physical violence between students and/or teachers, violence involving parents or administrators, invisible violence involving threats, coercion and fear,⁴² and harms committed by institutions, such as discriminatory teaching practices or accommodating racism and homophobia.⁴³ School violence is not limited to the school building; it can occur anywhere on school property, during travel to or from school, and at school-sponsored events.⁴⁴

Though the rate of school violence fluctuates year to year, total student victimization has declined significantly since the 1990s.⁴⁵ Nonetheless, during the 2017-2018 school year, 71% of U.S. public schools reported at least one violent incident,⁴⁶ and 21% reported experiencing a serious violent incident.⁴⁷ Middle schools were impacted by violence more often than primary and high schools (Figure 1).⁴⁸ Estimates of school violence can vary between studies, however, as other researchers sometimes include bullying, carrying a weapon to school, and property damage in their measures.⁴⁹



Figure 1 *Rate of Violent and Serious Violent Incidents in U.S. Public Schools per 1,000 Students*⁵⁰

Primary Schools Middle Schools High Schools

Source: Diliberti, M., Jackson, M., Correa, S., & Padgett, Z. (2019). *Crime, violence, discipline, and safety in U.S. public schools. Findings from the school survey on crime and safety: 2017-2018.* National Center for Education Statistics.

School-based homicides are rare. Over the past decade, less than 2% of youth homicides (ages 5 to 18) have occurred at a school (Figure 2).⁵¹ According to Borum et al. (2010), this indicates that the average school can expect a student homicide every 6,000 years.⁵² Researchers have found that schools are one of the safest locations for youth,⁵³ as young people are more often killed in their home or out in their community.⁵⁴

Figure 2 Estimated Number of Youth Homicides by Location⁵⁵



Source: Snyder, T. D., de Brey, C., & Dillow, S. A. (2019). *Digest of education statistics 2018* (NCES 2020-009). National Center for Education Statistics.

A 2019 report from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention indicated that from mid-1994 through mid-2016, around 90% of school-associated homicides were single-victim incidents, but those that were multi-victim accounted for a sizeable number of fatalities.⁵⁶ The same report noted that during this time period, the average rate of single-victim school-associated youth homicides was just 0.03 per 100,000 students, whereas the multi-victim rate was 0.008 per 100,000 students.⁵⁷

When school violence occurs, it can significantly contribute to a negative school climate, affect students' feelings of safety, and influence the development of mental health disorders.⁵⁸ Even youth who are not directly involved in the violence may still be affected by violence exposure.⁵⁹ Students who are exposed to school violence may begin to fear school, act more aggressively,⁶⁰ be more likely to develop a <u>children's mental disorder</u>, or become involved with the juvenile justice system.⁶¹ School violence may also negatively impact academic achievement.⁶² Milam, Furr-Holden, and Leaf (2010) hypothesized that this may be because students who are fearful for their safety may have a reduced ability to focus on schoolwork.⁶³

School Shootings

School shootings are a statistically rare event, but they are often the most high-profile act of school violence.⁶⁴ Their profound impact on students and communities—both those involved and those exposed, even if geographically distant—has necessitated increased focus on understanding and preventing their occurrence.⁶⁵

As with other types of violence, there is no universal definition of school shooting. The <u>K-12</u> <u>School Shooting Database</u> takes an inclusive approach and defines a shooting as "a gun is brandished, is fired, or a bullet hits school property for any reason, regardless of the number of victims (including zero), time, day of the week, or reason."⁶⁶ Others, such as <u>news stations</u> or <u>nonprofit organizations</u>, use different definitions, such as a requirement of one or multiple victims. Elsass and colleagues (2016) noted some groups may also include accidental weapon discharges and suicides occurring on school grounds, creating added difficulty in determining how many shootings occur per year.⁶⁷ However, in general, many researchers consider the definition used by Newman et al. (2004) the gold standard when defining a characteristic school shooting:

- The shooting must occur on a school-related public stage in front of an audience.
- The shooting must involve multiple victims, including some who are shot at random or for their symbolic significance.
- The shooting must be carried out by one or more shooters who are or were students of the school.⁶⁸

Despite this standard, varying definitions have contributed to mixed findings on school shooting trends; some researchers have found that the number of shootings is on the rise,⁶⁹ whereas others have noted stability over time.⁷⁰ Some studies have found that school shootings have gotten deadlier (i.e., resulted in more victims).⁷¹

Causes

Causes cited for school shootings include being a victim of bullying,⁷² seeking notoriety,⁷³ playing violent video games,⁷⁴ and, in particular, untreated mental illness.⁷⁵ However, researchers have asserted that the causes of violent behavior are complicated and likely the result of numerous interrelated biological, social, and contextual risk factors.⁷⁶ Many school shooters were not bullied and those who were bullied did not always target those who bullied them.⁷⁷ Further, prior analyses have found that some shooters had normal grades, at least a few friends, and typical behavioral histories.⁷⁸ Though research does not support the conclusion that any single factor can always explain why certain students become violent,⁷⁹ researchers still note the vital importance of continuing to provide adequate mental health and social supports for students.⁸⁰

Impacts

Communities may feel collective guilt around the perception that they "allowed" violent events to happen. They also may be stigmatized by having their name associated with the shooting.⁸¹

Students who have experienced school shootings may have increased feelings of fear,⁸² develop <u>post-traumatic stress disorder</u>,⁸³ or have reduced academic achievement,⁸⁴ in addition to physical health consequences, such as injury or death. Some may experience survivor's guilt, a phenomenon where those who have survived traumatic experiences feel guilty for having done so and as if they should have done more to prevent or stop the experience from occurring.⁸⁵ Other adverse consequences include potential increases in substance use⁸⁶ and risk of suicide⁸⁷ among students exposed to a school shooting, though limited scholarly research is available on this topic. Students who witnessed the Columbine High School shooting also noted some positive emotional experiences, such as increased affection between family members, following the incident.⁸⁸

Responses

Many schools have instituted emergency response protocols for reacting to an active shooter incident, and 95% of students nationwide participate in at least one lockdown drill each school year.⁸⁹ These responses alone are often insufficient, offering no tools for prevention of such attacks.⁹⁰ However, predicting individual acts of violence is impossible and would incorrectly classify students who may never become violent as dangerous.⁹¹ Researchers have discouraged the use of profiling to identify potential perpetrators,⁹² as the characteristics of previous shooters are common traits and can be found within a number of students.⁹³ However, prior examinations of school shooting incidents have found that many perpetrators had, at some point, conveyed their intentions. Therefore, experts have suggested using threat assessment as a way to respond to persons who are exhibiting risk factors for violence.⁹⁴

Behavioral threat assessment is a method used for preventing potential violence before it occurs. Though initially applied within law enforcement agencies, such as the Secret Service, to investigate and respond to threats concerning high-profile political leaders, the method was adapted for school environments after a wave of school shootings throughout the 1990s that triggered inquiries into how these incidents could be prevented.

School threat assessment involves a team comprised of teachers, administrators, counselors, law enforcement, and other school personnel who investigate threats to determine the likelihood of such threats being carried out. Factors such as detailed planning, additional accomplices, possession of a weapon, and refusing mediation for a dispute may all increase the seriousness of a threat. Depending on the level of seriousness, different responses may be used by the threat assessment team, including conflict resolution, law enforcement intervention, a referral to mental health services, or safety planning (i.e., creating a formalized plan that addresses involved students' risks and is frequently reviewed and updated). School threat assessment can be used at all grade levels.

Though individual schools have created their own threat assessment guidelines, there is limited research on what has been effective in reducing violence. Previous controlled studies have indicated support for the *Comprehensive School Threat Assessment Guidelines* (CSTAG), which come with a detailed implementation manual and provide resources for thoroughly training threat assessment team members. The model also prioritizes mental health treatment, when appropriate, and discourages punitive discipline (e.g., zero-tolerance, suspensions). Schools that implemented the CSTAG experienced fewer suspensions, reduced bullying, and increased use of counseling services and parent conferences when compared to schools that administered their own threat assessments or no threat assessment.

More information on threat assessment costs and training can be found here.

Cornell, D. G., (2019). Overview of the Comprehensive School Threat Assessment Guidelines (CSTAG). University of Virginia.

Though schools may be quick to implement threat assessment on their campuses, far less research has identified the effects of threat assessment on students and families. Rappaport, Gansner, and Flaherty (2019) noted multiple concerns with school threat assessments gathered from interviews with those personally affected. They found that students and parents involved in the process may feel alienated or attacked by their school and may perceive that they have been found guilty before meetings have even occurred.⁹⁵ The use of discipline, such as school suspensions, was thought to be harsh and unfair and pushed students further away from wanting to engage with school treatment services and personnel.⁹⁶

In addition to Rappaport et al. (2019), other individuals have also highlighted concerns with school threat assessment, such as the potential for racial and disability discrimination, stigmatizing labels, child trauma, and unequal application of discipline, as well as problems with privacy and due process.⁹⁷ If school threat assessment continues to be a mainstay of U.S. schools as part of a comprehensive safety approach, considerations must be made to move away from responses that keep students out of schools and label them as dangerous, and threat assessment teams must be aware of their biases and privileges when decision-making. Schools also must work diligently to keep track of data related to threat assessment so that it can be properly evaluated and consider other approaches before implementing threat assessment guidelines that have not been empirically validated.⁹⁸

Conclusion

School violence and school safety remain important issues not only for policymakers and researchers, but students, families, and school personnel. Though school violence continues to decrease, and school shootings remain incredibly rare, the significant effects of these occurrences warrant further research into how they can be prevented. Schools have moved quickly to implement prevention strategies such as threat assessment, but less is known about the effects of these methods on students. Improving school climate through efforts targeting bullying and harassment and providing adequate mental health and support services also are essential for a healthy school environment.

To read the second article in the school safety series, Programs and Practices to Prevent School Violence and Improve School Safety, <u>click here</u>.

The author would like to thank Dr. Jaclyn Schildkraut, Associate Professor of Criminal Justice at the State University of New York at Oswego, for her feedback on the article.

This project was supported by Grant #16-DJ-BX-0083, awarded to the Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority by the U.S. Department of Justice Office of Justice Programs' Bureau of Justice Assistance. The opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this publication/program/exhibition are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Department of Justice or grant-making component, or the Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority.

Suggested citation: Green, E. (2020). *Exploring school violence and safety concerns*. Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority.

⁴ Kann, L., McManus, T., Harris, W. A., Shanklin, S. L., Flint, K. H., Queen, B., Lowry, R., Chyen, D., Whittle, L., Thornton, J., Lim, C., Bradford, D., Yamakawa, Y., Leon, M., Brener, N., & Ethier, K. A. (2018). *Youth risk behavior surveillance—United States, 2017.* Center for Surveillance, Epidemiology, and Laboratory Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/healthyyouth/data/yrbs/pdf/2017/ss6708.pdf

⁵ Ghiani, M., Hawkins, S. S., & Baum, C. F. (2019). Gun laws and school safety. *BMJ*, 73(6), 509-515.; U.S. Department of Education. (2020). *Schoolsafety.gov launches to help educators, administrators, parents, and law enforcement prepare for threats*. <u>https://www.ed.gov/news/press-</u>

releases/schoolsafetygov-launches-help-educators-administrators-parents-and-law-enforcement-preparethreats

⁶ Cowell, J. M., & McDonald, C. C. (2018). School safety. *The Journal of School Nursing*, *34*(4), 254. ⁷ Musu, L., Zhang, A., Wang, K., Zhang, J., & Oudekerk, B. A. (2019). *Indicators of school crime and safety: 2018*. National Center for Education Statistics. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2019/2019047.pdf</u>

⁸ Fagan, A. A., & Catalano, R. F. (2012). What works in youth violence prevention: A review of the literature. *Research on Social Work Practice*, 23(2), 141-156.

⁹ Astor, R. A., Guerra, N., & Van Acker, R. (2010). How can we improve school safety research? *Educational Researcher*, *39*(1), 69-78.; Espelage, D. L., & Hong, J. S. (2019). School climate, bullying, and school violence. In M. J. Mayer & S. R. Jimerson (Eds.), *School safety and violence prevention: Science, practice, policy* (p. 45-69). American Psychological Association.; Lenzi, M., Sharkey, J., Furlong, M. J., Mayworm, A., Hunnicutt, K., & Vieno, A. (2017). School sense of community, teacher support, and students' school safety perceptions. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, *60*(3), 527-537.

¹⁰ Loukas, A. (2007). What is school climate? High-quality school climate is advantageous for all students and may be particularly beneficial for at-risk students. *Leadership Compass*, *5*(1), 1-3.

¹¹ Thapa, A., Cohen, J., Guffey, Higgins-D'Alessandro, A. (2013). A review of school climate research. *Review of Educational Research*, *83*(3), 357-385.

¹² Payne, A. A. (2018). *Creating and sustaining a positive and communal school climate: Contemporary research, present obstacles, and future directions.* National Institute of Justice. https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/250209.pdf

¹³ Payne, A. A. (2018). *Creating and sustaining a positive and communal school climate: Contemporary research, present obstacles, and future directions*. National Institute of Justice.

¹⁴ Hopson, L. M., Schiller, K. S., & Lawson, H. A. (2014). Exploring linkages between school climate, behavioral norms, social supports, and academic success. *Social Work Research*, *38*(4), 197-209.

¹⁵ Biernbaum, M. A., & Lotyczewski, B. S. (2015). *Bullying and school climate: Associations and group differences*. University of Rochester.; Wang, C., Berry, B., & Swearer, S. M. (2013). The critical role of school climate in effective bullying prevention. *Theory Into Practice*, *52*(4), 296-302.

¹⁶ Schwartz, H. L., Ramchand, R., Barnes-Proby, D., Grant, S., Jackson, B. A., Leuschner, K. J., Matsuda, M., & Saunders, J. (2016). *The role of technology in improving K-12 school safety*. RAND Corporation.

¹ The Federal Commission on School Safety. (2018). *Final report of the Federal Commission on School Safety*. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/documents/school-safety/school-safety-report.pdf</u>; Peguero, A. A., Connell, N. M., & Hong, J. S. (2018). Introduction to the special issue "school violence and safety." *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, *16*(2), 119-123.

² Cornell, D. (2015). *Myths about school violence*. University of Virginia.

³ Note: In this article, "students" will generally refer to elementary, middle or high school students, typically ages 5-18.

¹⁷ Kutsyuryba, B., Klinger, D. A., & Hussain, A. (2015). Relationships among school climate, school safety, and student achievement and well-being: A review of the literature. *Review of Education*, *3*(2), 103-135.

¹⁸ Kutsyuryba, B., Klinger, D. A., & Hussain, A. (2015). Relationships among school climate, school safety, and student achievement and well-being: A review of the literature. *Review of Education*, *3*(2), 103-135.; Lacoe, J. R. (2015). Unequally safe: The race gap in school safety. *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, *13*(2), 143-168.; Toomey, R. B., McGuire, J. K., & Russell, S. T. (2012). Heteronormativity, school climates, and perceived safety for gender nonconforming peers. *Journal of Adolescence*, *35*(1), 187-196.

¹⁹ Booren, L. M., Handy, D. J., & Power, T. G. (2011). Examining perceptions of school safety strategies, school climate, and violence. *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, 9(2), 171-187.; Skiba, R. J. & Losen, D. J. (2016). From reaction to prevention: Turning the page on school discipline. *American Educator*, 39(4), 4-11.

²⁰ Payne, A. A. (2018). *Creating and sustaining a positive and communal school climate: Contemporary research, present obstacles, and future directions.* National Institute of Justice.

²¹ Espelage, D. L., & Hong, J. S. (2019). School climate, bullying, and school violence. In M. J. Mayer & S. R. Jimerson (Eds.), *School safety and violence prevention: Science, practice, policy* (p. 45-69). American Psychological Association.

²² StopBullying.gov. (2019). What is bullying. <u>https://www.stopbullying.gov/what-is-bullying/index.html</u>
²³ Wolke, K., & Lereya, S. T. (2015). Long-term effects of bullying. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, 100(9), 879-885.

²⁴ Volk, A. A., Dane, A. V., & Marini, Z. A. (2014). What is bullying? A theoretical redefinition. *Developmental Review*, *34*(4), 327-343.

²⁵ Hymel, S., & Swearer, S. M. (2015). Four decades of research on school bullying: An introduction. *American Psychologist*, *70*(4), 293-299.

²⁶ Inchley, J., Currie, D., Budisavljevic, S., Torsheim, T., Jastad, A., Cosma, A., Kelly, C., & Arnarsson, A. M. (Eds.). (2020). *Spotlight on adolescent health and well-being: Findings from the 2017/2018 Health Behaviour in School-aged Children (HBSC) survey in Europe and Canada. International report: Volume 1. Key findings.* World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe.

https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/332091/9789289055000-eng.pdf

²⁷ National Center for Education Statistics. (2019). *Indicator 10: Bullying at school and electronic bullying*. Author. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/crimeindicators/ind_10.asp</u>

²⁸ National Center for Education Statistics. (2019). *Indicator 10: Bullying at school and electronic bullying*. Author. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/crimeindicators/ind_10.asp</u>

²⁹ PACER's National Bullying Prevention Center. (2017). *Common views and myths about bullying*. https://www.pacer.org/bullying/resources/questions-answered/growing-up.asp

³⁰ McCallion, G., & Feder, J. (2013). *Student bullying: Overview of research, federal initiatives, and legal issues*. Congressional Research Service.

³¹ American Psychological Association. (n.d.). Bullying and school climate.

https://www.apa.org/advocacy/interpersonal-violence/bullying-school-climate

³² Goebert, D., Else, I., Matsu, C., Chung-Do, J., & Chang, J. Y. (2011). The impact of cyberbullying on substance use and mental health in a multiethnic sample. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, *15*(8), 1282-1286.; Nixon, C. L. (2014). Current perspectives: The impact of cyberbullying on adolescent health. *Adolescent Health, Medicine and Therapeutics*, *5*, 143-158.

³³ Priesman, E., Newman, R., & Ford, J. A. (2017). Bullying victimization, binge drinking, and marijuana use among adolescents: Results from the 2013 National Youth Risk Behavior Survey. *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*, *50*(2), 133-142.; Tharp-Taylor, S., Haviland, A., & D'Amico, E. J. (2009). Victimization from mental and physical bullying and substance use in early adolescence. *Addictive Behaviors*, *34*(6-7), 561-567.

³⁴ Goldweber, A., Waasdorp, T. E., & Bradshaw, C. P. (2013). Examining the link between forms of bullying behaviors and perceptions of safety and belonging among secondary school students. *Journal of School Psychology*, *51*(4), 469-485.

³⁵ Espelage, D. L., Basile, K. C., & Hamburger, M. E. (2012). Bullying perpetration and subsequent sexual violence perpetration among middle school students. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *50*(1), 60-65.; Nansel, T. R., Overpeck, M. D., Haynie, D. L., Ruan, J., & Scheidt, P. C. (2003). Relationships between bullying and violence among US youth. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine*, *157*(4), 348-353.

³⁶ Foshee, V. A., Benefield, T. S., McNaughton Reyes, H. L., Eastman, M., Vivolo-Kantor, A. M., Basile, K. C., Ennett, S. T., & Faris, R. (2016). Examining explanations for the link between bullying perpetration and physical dating violence perpetration: Do they vary by bullying victimization? *Aggressive Behavior*, *42*(1), 66-81.

³⁷ Kim, Y. S., Leventhal, B. L., Koh, Y. J., Hubbard, A., & Boyce, T. (2006). School bullying and youth violence. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *63*(9), 1035-1041.

³⁸ Yu, R., Branje, S., Meeus, W., Koot, H. M., van Lier, P., & Fazel, S. (2018). Victimization mediates the longitudinal association between depressive symptoms and violent behaviors in adolescence. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *46*(4), 839-848.

³⁹ Turner, M. G., Exum, M. L., Brame, R., & Holt, T. J. (2013). Bullying victimization and adolescent mental health: General and typological effects across sex. *Journal of Criminal Justice*, *41*(1), 53-59.
⁴⁰ Ford, R., King, T., Priest, N., & Kavanagh, A. (2017). Bullying and mental health and suicidal behaviour among 14- to 15-year-olds in a representative sample of Australian children. *Australia & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, *51*(9), 897-908.

⁴¹ Evans-Lacko, S., Takizawa, R., Brimblecombe, N., King, D., Knapp, M., Maughan, B., & Arseneault, L. (2016). Childhood bullying victimization is associated with use of mental health services over five decades: A longitudinal nationally representative cohort study. *Psychological Medicine*, *47*(1), 127-135.
⁴² Chopra, A. (2014). Structural violence. *International Journal of Multidisciplinary Approach and Studies*, *1*(4), 19-23.

⁴³ Henry, S. (2000). What is school violence? An integrated definition. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, *567*(1), 16-29.; Henry, S. (2009). School violence beyond Columbine: A complex problem in need of an interdisciplinary analysis. *American Behavioral Scientist*, *52*(9), 1246-1265.

⁴⁴ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2016). Understanding school violence. https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/School Violence Fact Sheet-a.pdf

⁴⁵ Carlton, M. P. (2017). *Summary of school safety statistics*. National Institute of Justice.

https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/250610.pdf

⁴⁶ Note: "Violent incidents" include all serious violent incidents as well as physical attack or fight without a weapon and threat of physical attack without a weapon.

⁴⁷ Note: "Serious violent incidents" include rape, sexual assault other than rape (including threatened rape), physical attack or fight with a weapon, threat of physical attack with a weapon, and robbery.; Diliberti, M., Jackson, M., Correa, S., & Padgett, Z. (2019). *Crime, violence, discipline, and safety in U.S. public schools. Findings from the school survey on crime and safety: 2017-2018.* National Center for Education Statistics.

⁴⁸ Diliberti, M., Jackson, M., Correa, S., & Padgett, Z. (2019). *Crime, violence, discipline, and safety in U.S. public schools. Findings from the school survey on crime and safety: 2017-2018.* National Center for Education Statistics.

⁴⁹ Johnson, S. L., Burke, J. G., & Gielen, A. C. (2015). Prioritizing the school environment in school violence prevention efforts. *Journal of School Health*, *81*(6), 331-340.

⁵⁰ "Violent incidents" include all serious violent incidents as well as physical attack or fight without a weapon and threat of physical attack without a weapon. "Serious violent incidents" include rape, sexual assault other than rape (including threatened rape), physical attack or fight with a weapon, threat of physical attack with a weapon, and robbery.

⁵¹ Holland, K. M., Hall, J. E., Wang, J., Gaylor, E. M., Johnson, L. L., Shelby, D., Simon, T. R. (2019). Characteristics of school-associated youth homicides – United States, 1994-2018. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 68(3), 53-60.

⁵² Borum, R., Cornell, D., Modzeleski, W., & Jimerson, S. (2010). What can be done about school shootings? A review of the evidence. *Educational Researcher*, *39*(1), 27-37.

⁵³ Cornell, D. G. (2015). Our schools are safe: Challenging the misperception that schools are dangerous places. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 85(3), 217-220.

⁵⁴ Fowler, K. A., Dahlberg, L. L., Haileyesus, T., Gutierrez, C., & Bacon, S. (2017). Childhood firearm injuries in the United States. *Pediatrics*, *140*(1), e20163486. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2016-3486</u>

⁵⁵ "At school" includes on the property of an elementary or secondary school, to or from sessions at school, or to or from a school-sponsored event. The school year is defined as July 1st – June 30th. The most recent available data is through 2016 as of the publication of this article. Homicides outside of school calculated as total youth homicides subtracted by youth homicides at school. See https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d18/tables/dt18_228.10.asp

⁵⁶ Holland, K. M., Hall, J. E., Wang, J., Gaylor, E. M., Johnson, L. L., Shelby, D., Simon, T. R. (2019). Characteristics of school-associated youth homicides – United States, 1994-2018. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 68(3), 53-60.

⁵⁷ Holland, K. M., Hall, J. E., Wang, J., Gaylor, E. M., Johnson, L. L., Shelby, D., Simon, T. R. (2019). Characteristics of school-associated youth homicides – United States, 1994-2018. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 68(3), 53-60.

⁵⁸ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2016). Understanding school safety [PDF file]. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/School_Violence_Fact_Sheet-a.pdf</u>; Flannery, D. J., Wester, K. L., & Singer, M. I. (2004). Impact of exposure to violence in school on child and adolescent mental health and behavior. *Journal of Community Psychology*, *32*(5), 559-573.

⁵⁹ Houston-Kolnik, J., & Baldo, P. (2019). *Child and youth exposure to violence in Illinois*. Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority. <u>https://icjia.illinois.gov/researchhub/articles/child-and-youth-</u> exposure-to-violence-in-illinois

⁶⁰ Janosz, M., Archambault, I., Pagani, L. S., Pascal, S., Morin, A. J. S., & Bowen, F. (2008). Are there detrimental effects of witnessing school violence in early adolescence? *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 43(6), 600-608.

⁶¹ Ferrara, P., Franceschini, G., Villani, A., & Corsello, G. (2019). Physical, psychological and social impact of school violence on children. *Italian Journal of Pediatrics*, *45*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13052-019-0669-z

⁶² Myers, K. A. (2006). *School violence and its effects on academic achievement among eighth graders* (Doctoral dissertation). <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10484/8131</u>

⁶³ Milam, A. J., Furr-Holden, C. D. M., & Leaf, P. J. (2010). Perceived school and neighborhood safety, neighborhood violence and academic achievement in urban school children. *The Urban Review*, 42(5), 458-467.

⁶⁴ Muschert, G. W. (2007). Research in school shootings. *Sociology Compass*, *1*(1), 60-80.; Nicodemo, A., & Petronio, L. (2018, February 26). Schools are safer than they were in the 90s, and school shootings are not more common than they used to be, researchers say. *News@Northeastern*.

https://news.northeastern.edu/2018/02/26/schools-are-still-one-of-the-safest-places-for-childrenresearcher-says/; Warnick, B. R., & Kapa, R. (2019). Protecting students from gun violence: Does "target hardening" do more harm than good? *Education Next*, 19(2), 22-28.

⁶⁵ Elsass, H. J., Schildkraut, J., & Stafford, M. C. (2016). Studying school shootings: Challenges and considerations for research. *American Journal of Criminal Justice*, *41*(3), 444-464.

⁶⁶ Riedman, D., & O'Neill, D. (2018). *K-12 school shooting database: Research methodology*. Center for Homeland Defense and Security.

⁶⁷ Elsass, H. J., Schildkraut, J., & Stafford, M. C. (2016). Studying school shootings: Challenges and considerations for research. *American Journal of Criminal Justice*, *41*(3), 444-464.; Madfis, E. (2017). In

search of meaning: Are school rampage shootings random and senseless violence? *The Journal of Psychology*, *151*(1), 21-35.

⁶⁸ Newman, K. S., Fox, C., Harding, D., Mehta, J., & Roth, W. (2004). *Rampage: The social roots of school shootings*. Basic Books.

⁶⁹ Gulliford, T. (2019). *The unacceptable rise: An investigation of school shootings in the United States* (Master's thesis). <u>https://stars.library.ucf.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7496&context=etd</u>; Langman, P. (2016). Multi-victim school shootings in the United States: A fifty-year review. *The Journal of Campus Behavioral Intervention*, 4, 5-17.

⁷⁰ Mears, D. P., Moon, M., & Thielo, A. J. (2017). Columbine revisited: Myths and realities about the bullying-school shootings connection. *Victims and Offenders*, *12*(6), 939-955.

⁷¹ Katsiyannis, A., Whitford, D. K., & Ennis, R. P. (2018). Historical examination of United States intentional mass school shootings in the 20th and 21st centuries: Implications for students, schools, and society. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 27(8), 2562-2573.; Shultz, J. M., Cohen, A. M., Muschert, G. W., & Flores de Apodaca, R. (2013). Fatal school shootings and the epidemiological context of firearm mortality in the United States. *Disaster Health*, *1*(2), 84-101.

⁷² Associated Press. (2018, May 22). Texas school shooter's father suspects bullying caused him to snap. *Fox News*. <u>https://www.foxnews.com/us/texas-school-shooters-father-suspects-bullying-caused-him-to-snap</u>

⁷³ Cox, J. W. (2018, March 3). Inside an accused school shooter's mind: A plot to kill '50 or 60. If I get lucky, maybe 150.' *The Washington Post*. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/inside-a-teen-school-shooters-mind-a-plot-to-kill-50-or-60-if-i-get-lucky-maybe-150/2018/03/03/68cc673c-1b27-11e8-ae5a-16e60e4605f3_story.html</u>

⁷⁴ Snider, M. (2019, August 5). Video games, violence and mass shootings have a long, complicated history. USA Today. <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/tech/talkingtech/2019/08/05/do-violent-video-games-really-drive-people-commit-mass-shootings/1924128001/</u>
⁷⁵ McCausland, P. (2018, February 18). Florida mental health agency examined Cruz in 2016, didn't

⁷⁵ McCausland, P. (2018, February 18). Florida mental health agency examined Cruz in 2016, didn't hospitalize him. *NBC News*. <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/social-media-post-led-florida-agency-investigate-nikolas-cruz-2016-n849221</u>

⁷⁶ Henry, S. (2009). School violence beyond Columbine: A complex problem in need of an interdisciplinary analysis. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 52(9), 1246-1265.; Metzl, J. M., & MacLeish, K. T. (2015). Mental illness, mass shootings, and the politics of American firearms. *Framing Health Matters*, 105(2), 240-249.

⁷⁷ Langman, P., Petrosino, A., & Persson, H. (2018). *Five misconceptions about school shootings*. WestEd. <u>https://wested.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/JPRC-Five-Misconceptions-Brief.pdf</u>

⁷⁸ Landrum, T. J., Sweigart, C. A., & Collins, L. W. (2019). School shootings: What we know, what we can do. *Educational Leadership*, 77(2), 36-41.; Madfis, E. (2016). In search of meaning: Are school rampage shootings random and senseless violence? *The Journal of Psychology Interdisciplinary and Applied*, *151*(1), 21-35.

⁷⁹ Mears, D. P., Moon, M., & Thielo, A. J. (2017). Columbine revisited: Myths and realities about the bullying-school shootings connection. *Victims and Offenders*, *12*(6), 939-955.; Muschert, G. W. (2007). Research in school shootings. *Sociology Compass*, *1*(1), 60-80

⁸⁰ Paolini, A. (2015). School shootings and student mental health: Role of the school counselor in mitigating violence. *VISTAS Online*. <u>https://www.counseling.org/docs/default-source/vistas/school-shootings-and-student-mental-health.p</u>

⁸¹ Nurmi, J., Rasanen, P., & Oksanen, A. (2012). The norm of solidarity: Experiencing negative aspects of community life after a school shooting tragedy. *Journal of Social Work*, *12*(3), 300-319.

⁸² Addington, L. A. (2003). Students' fear after Columbine: Findings from a randomized experiment. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, *19*(4), 367-387.

⁸³ Travers, A., McDonagh, T., & Elklit, A. (2018). Youth responses to school shootings: A review. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 20(6), 47. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-018-0903-1</u>

⁸⁴ Beland, L. P., & Kim, D. (2016). The effect of high school shootings on schools and student performance. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *38*(1), 113-126.

⁸⁶ Suomalainen, L., Haravuori, H., Berg, N., Kiviruusu, O., & Marttunen, M. (2011). A controlled followup study of adolescents exposed to a school shooting—Psychological consequences after four months. *European Psychiatry*, 26(8), 490-497.

⁸⁷ Cumming, J. L. (2019). Suicide in school shooting survivors. *Cummings Graduate Institute for Behavioral Health*. <u>https://cgi.edu/news/suicide-in-school-shooting-survivors/</u>

⁸⁸ Hawkins, N. A., McIntosh, D. N., Silver, R. C., & Holman, E. A. (2004). Early responses to school violence: A qualitative analysis of students' and parents' immediate reactions to the shootings at Columbine High School. *Journal of Emotional Abuse*, *4*(3-4), 197-223.

⁸⁹ Musu, L., Zhang, A., Wang, K., Zhang, J., & Oudekerk, B. A. (2019). *Indicators of school crime and safety: 2018*. National Center for Education Statistics. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2019/2019047.pdf</u>

⁹⁰ Langman, P., Petrosino, A., & Persson, H. (2018). *Five misconceptions about school shootings*. WestEd. <u>https://wested.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/JPRC-Five-Misconceptions-Brief.pdf</u>

⁹¹ Mulvey, E. P., & Cauffman, E. (2001). The inherent limits of predicting school violence. *American Psychologist*, *56*(10), 797-802.

⁹² O'Toole, M. E. (2000). *The school shooter: A threat assessment perspective*. Federal Bureau of Investigation.

⁹³ Gerard, F. J., Whitfield, K. C., Porter, L. E., & Browne, K. D. (2016). Offender and offence characteristics of school shooting incidents. *Journal of Investigative Psychology and Offender Profiling*, *13*(1), 22-38.

⁹⁴ Cornell, D. G. (2018). *Overview of the Virginia Student Threat Assessment Guidelines (VSTAG)*. UVA Curry School of Education and Human Development.

https://curry.virginia.edu/sites/default/files/images/YVP/VSTAG%20summary%206-18-18.pdf

⁹⁵ Rappaport, N., Gansner, M., & Flaherty, L. T. (2019). How can schools assess threats without alienating students and families? *Educational Leadership*, 77(2), 14-20.

⁹⁶ Rappaport, N., Gansner, M., & Flaherty, L. T. (2019). How can schools assess threats without alienating students and families? *Educational Leadership*, 77(2), 14-20.

⁹⁷ Rollin, M. A. (2019). Here's how 'threat assessments' may be targeting vulnerable students. *Education Post*. <u>https://educationpost.org/heres-how-threat-assessments-may-be-targeting-vulnerable-students/</u>

⁹⁸ Woodward, W., & Goodrum, S. (2016). *Report on the Arapahoe High School shooting: Lessons learned on information sharing, threat assessment, and systems integrity.* The Denver Foundation.

⁸⁵ Jordan, K. (2003). A trauma and recovery model for victims and their families after a catastrophic school shooting: Focusing on behavioral, cognitive, and psychological effects and needs. *Brief Treatment & Crisis Intervention*, *3*(4), 397-411.



ILLINOIS CRIMINAL JUSTICE INFORMATION AUTHORITY

300 W. ADAMS STREET, SUITE 200 CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60606 PHONE: 312.793.8550 TDD: 312.793.4170

WWW.ICJIA.STATE.IL.US

FOLLOW US

